
 

 

  

Honour Village Cambodia 

Volunteer Handbook  

  

 
  

  

  

Truth, Transparency, Integrity  

  

  

  

  

March 2019  



 

Version: March 2019        Page 1  

A Welcome from our Country Director  
  

Dear Volunteer  

We are very pleased to welcome you to Honour Village and hope you have an enjoyable and fulfilling 

stay.  

Honour Village was originally set up to provide residential accommodation for over 50 children whose 

lives were affected by acute poverty with allied problems of neglect and abuse.  

All Residents have now successfully returned to families or carers, foster care and a Group Home, with 

Honour Village Social Workers monitoring and providing practical and emotional support.  

We are now a full-time school with over 550 students attending for one-hour English lessons, young 

Kindergarten students also learning Khmer.  

Before starting work with the children, you will be expected to have read, understood and signed 

acceptance of our Child Protection Policy.  

We are a happy school which endeavours to help break the cycle of poverty and create opportunities for 

change through education. You will be a very important member of our team whether teaching, 

assisting Teachers, play leading or helping with arts and crafts or sport.  

The most valuable thing you are giving is your time, even a short amount of which brings joy and 

learning to our students. You will also learn that flexibility is a key asset here, whilst we do have 

routines, every day can offer a different and unique challenge.  

If you have any particular skills please let us know, we are always looking for new ideas to help in our 

work.  

  

Phoeng Sothearos  

Country Director  

Honour Village Cambodia  
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From our Founding Director:  

We welcome volunteers from 18 years to 80, however younger volunteers must be self-motivated and 

be able to work much of the time using their own initiative.  

Whilst volunteering at Honour Village your roles will include teaching English (after training) or assisting 

teachers and to act as Play Leaders and library supervision. However, there are other types of work that 

you can get involved in during your time here according to the skills you bring to us. Wherever possible 

we love to use special skills to enhance the children’s learning experience. Qualified teachers will 

probably be asked to offer in-service training to our teachers. There may also be opportunities to work 

one-on-one with children who are either way ahead or who are struggling to keep up. We cannot stress 

enough the importance of being a Play Leader. The interaction between adult and children outside the 

classroom is as important as what takes place during class time. Play time is certainly as much a learning 

experience as class time, and play leading which is interactive adds to a child’s growing vocabulary and 

ability to communicate through speech. Your time and attention given to a single child or to a group of 

children will be valuable beyond belief. Each time a child is noticed and given undivided attention, 

he/she will grow in confidence and affirmation.   

If you believe that every word spoken, every touch given and every eye contact made is important and 

can help a child to thrive and develop, then we may be just the place for you.   

We live every second but once; however, a second can be vital - it can build up or it can knock down. As 

a volunteer, your seconds will count in many lives.   

The more effort, sensitivity, care and thought you put in to volunteering, the more you will get out of it. 

You will find that, whilst most Cambodians are short on material possessions, they are rich in openness, 

friendliness, laughter and smiles.   

I hope to see you soon,  

 

Sue Wiggans   
Founding Director  

Honour Village Cambodia  
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How Honour Village Began  

By Sue Wiggans, Founding Director:  

Updated by Sean McReynolds, May 2017.  

I first came to Cambodia as a tourist, with an Explore Worldwide group, in early 2009. I was very moved 

by the Tuol Sleng torture museum and then by the Killing Fields. We also heard a survivor’s story which 

made a great impact on me.  

During our three days in Siem Reap I visited a children’s project. I was unable to understand the 

greetings of a small boy, or even his English teacher, when he tried to help. My guide rescued me and 

explained that the child wanted to 

say, “Best wishes all the time”. I 

realized that having an English 

teacher in the classroom for 

pronunciation purposes would be 

helpful for both the children and their 

young teacher, so I offered to 

volunteer the following winter.  

Before I flew out, I received an email 

from the Director of the project, 

asking for funding to buy land so that 

the children could be permanently 

housed, and I decided I would help.   

I thoroughly enjoyed my time as a volunteer, but quite by chance at the end of my stay, I discovered that 

the land I had thought I had bought for the project had in fact belonged to the Director for many years - 

also it could not be used for building because of its proximity to the ancient temples of Angkor.  

By an extraordinary set of coincidences, the news of the mismanagement of my donation came to the 

ears of the local MP, His Excellency Seang Nam. He asked to meet with me and offered to give land if I 

would come to Cambodia to start a children’s project.  I first saw the land we had been given on May 

6th, 2010 when I returned to Cambodia on a fact-finding visit. The Honour Village land is ten times the 

value of the land I thought I had bought!  

The work of filling the rice paddy to over half a metre was completed during my visit, and the fencing 

team had moved in to camp for eight weeks with their bags of cement while they built the perimeter 

wall. We went out to distant villages and bought our first two second-hand houses, which needed to be 

dismantled and re-erected tile by tile and plank by plank before the builders moved in to fill in round the 

traditional stilts to make offices and classrooms.  
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I spent the summer selling my home and possessions before returning to live and make 

Cambodia my home in September 2010, and in late November the core residential staff and I 

moved In to Honour Village to be ready to welcome our first children. Our Opening Ceremony, 

attended by our Patron, H.E. Seang Nam, MP. was held on December 12th.  

 

We have come a long way since then, and this has been due to our wonderful team of Khmer 

staff and the right people arriving at the right time (which is still happening). Our reintegration 

programme has seen all our resident children return to their birth relatives, carers or group 

living with support that in most cases will mean the family will very soon be independent. Our 

Social Work department monitors all these children and provides practical support to the 

family group.  

We are now a registered charity in Cambodia, the UK and Germany, with three Boards of  

Directors/Trustees who all give their time and knowledge freely. The only people to receive any salary or 

work-related expenses are all Khmer staff. All non-Khmer volunteers and Trustees/Directors are fully 

self-supporting, so that every cent raised for Honour Village directly funds our project including our 

school, which around 550 children attend five days a week from the surrounding communities. Our next 

focus will be on Community Development, and our vision for the future is to begin working more closely 

with the local villages as our social work team expands.  

 

Honour Village Provides Opportunities 

 for Change Through Education 
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Life as a Volunteer  

What will happen when I first arrive at HVC?  

You will be welcomed on arrival by our volunteer coordinator and asked to read, understand and sign 

our Child Protection Policy. You will need to bring with you your passport, and your travel insurance and 

police check documents together with 3 extra passport sized photos for registration. You will need to 

buy two HVC T-shirts at a cost of $4 to $6 each, subject to inflation (short term volunteers only).  Lunch 

is no longer available at HVC for staff and volunteers, so a packed lunch or local café are the options. 

Bicycles are available for those who require them (costs vary) to use to get to and from Honour Village. 

Your duties will then be explained to you and you will receive a tour of the site where any questions you 

may have can be answered fully. Although your duties will already have been planned before your 

arrival, there are usually opportunities to change and develop the work you will be involved in.   
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What is my role as a volunteer?  

Honour Village Cambodia is primarily a teaching project and we are in constant need of volunteers to 

assist in the extensive range of classes we provide. Although teaching English, assisting teachers, and 

leading play will be your priority, there are opportunities for extra-curricular activities and if you have 

any other specific skills such as music, sport or arts and crafts please make them known to us. If you 

have free-time at any point of the day there are always things to do and we ask that you are prepared to 

help with the day-to-day running of HVC which could include cleaning and decorating classrooms, 

maintaining clean and safe play areas outside, organizing and maintaining teaching and play resources.  

What will I do when I am Leading Play?   

We now have a dedicated room upstairs (House 2) for play in the afternoons, being used by  

Kindergarten in the mornings. We need volunteers who will lead energetic games on the ball field, such 

as football, volleyball, basketball, parachute play, etc. We also need volunteers who will lead quieter 

play upstairs with children of all ages. Construction kits such as Meccano, bricks, domestic imaginative 

play, jigsaw puzzles, drawing and colouring, arts and crafts and whatever games have been donated to 

us. Play is seen as part of our children’s education, encouraging use of English, technical abilities, motor 

skills and creativity. Volunteer help is also appreciated in the library, where young readers enjoy a story 

or to look at a book with an adult. There will be a Khmer librarian present, BUT IF YOU WORK UPSTAIRS, 

PLEASE MAKE SURE THAT YOU ARE NEVER WORKING ALONE AT ANY TIME.  

  

   

What will I be teaching or assisting to teach?  

At HVC we provide English and Khmer classes to a large number of children from both HVC and the 

community, computer classes have ceased for the time being. As a volunteer, you could be teaching or 

assisting a teacher with the English classes or, if qualified, offering support and training to the teachers. 

We ask that English is spoken by all volunteers throughout every day at HVC. We have pre-kindergarten 

classes for 4-year olds and kindergarten for 5-year olds which are the responsibility of our Khmer staff. 

We also use the “Let’s Begin” and “English Time” syllabus from level 1 to 4. For more advanced students 

we also have the “Headway” and “Cutting Edge” syllabus, which we teach to students 13+ years who 

have successfully completed the “English Time” (or are at a similar standard) together with Senior 
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English and Fast Track classes. Attention is paid to slower learners by giving them extra one to one or 

small group tutoring. We expect a high level of commitment from our volunteers and ask that lessons be 

thoroughly prepared for by both teacher and assistant (training will be provided).  

. 

   

Who will I be working with?  

We have Project Trust UK volunteers (usually 3 to 4) who are with us for 11 months of every year. Last 

year saw the start of a partnership with Eurasianet (France) who now send other long-term volunteers 

with great success. Other shorter-term volunteers are provided by Concert and CVF (Siem Reap). We 

also have Khmer English language teachers. You will be working as a team and will also be working 

alongside our Khmer staff. We have maintenance staff who are also tuk-tuk drivers and security guards, 

working day and night shifts. In our on-site office we have a dedicated team who are in charge of 

administration, accounting, staff management and social work.  
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What are my working hours?  
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Your hours of work will be Monday to Friday usually from 8:00am to 4:00pm with one hour’s break for 

lunch.  Morning English classes (one hour) run from 8 to 11am and from 1 to 4pm. Lunch hour is 

between 11 and 12 noon.  From 12 to 1pm you will have time to plan for lessons or to initiate play with 

village children who arrive early. This is also a good time for any odd jobs that need doing! The schedule 

is liable to change suddenly depending on the timetable of the local government schools, so we all need 

to be flexible.   

What about clothing and conduct?  

All volunteers are expected to wear HVC t-shirts at all times they are on-site, as a means of 

identification. These t-shirts are on sale at a price of $5 to $6 each, payable at time of purchase when 

you first arrive (short term volunteers). Because we rate the work of our staff and volunteers so highly, 

we have rules about adult conduct/dress. As role models in a conservatively dressed society, we ask all 

volunteers to cover their shoulders and knees (and everything in between!) We also ask that if you have 

any tattoos, that you try to keep them covered whilst you are volunteering.  No leggings please. Loose, 

below-knee-length plain/ black light-weight trousers are ideal to bring from home. Please remove any 

visible body piercings and only wear small earrings to prevent accidents and conform to local culture. 

At Honour Village we are teaching our children very high standards of courtesy, respect, language and 

conduct. It is vital that every adult on site adheres to and practices the teaching for life that we are 

giving and recognises their importance as a role model.   

If volunteers turn up late for class or are overly informal in the way they greet their students, they will 

find that very soon the children are less attentive and less eager to learn.   

The teachers’ room houses numerous teaching resources which teaching assistants will want to get to 

know. Two brains are better than one, and an assistant with some fresh ideas can encourage a teacher 

who is doing the preparation every day of the school year. As the teachers’ room is quite small, it is only 

used for lesson preparation. CHILDREN MUST NOT ENTER THE ROOM unless for a specific, supervised 

purpose.  

Volunteers are expected to respect the workplace and the resources that HVC has available, for example 

making sure jigsaws are supervised and replaced correctly after use. Keeping the workspace tidy and 

organised allows for a better and more productive work environment.   

In accordance with the Child Protection policy excessive physical contact with the children is prohibited, 

unless a child has initiated it, for example, a hug.    

 

 

  

Be Flexible, Be Willing! 
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Cambodia  

Cambodia is a country with a rich history and at its prime consisted of the legendary Angkor Empire, 

symbolised today by the incredible temples and palaces of Angkor Wat. However, in its recent past 

Cambodia has suffered greatly from poverty and tragedy. It is now one of the poorest countries in S.E. 

Asia and is only just emerging from a long period of war and political instability.   

The Vietnam War had a huge impact, not only because of its indirect involvement but also the political 

developments it spawned, which resulted in the notorious Pol Pot regime. Appalling human rights abuse 

took place as a whole generation was wiped out in genocide. A shadow of this time still hangs over 

Cambodia, but an able people and a determined workforce mean that it is becoming a player in the 

economic development of S.E. Asia once again.   

However, it has many challenges it must overcome before it can achieve its potential, one of the most 

difficult being the low standards of education among the masses. Education is officially free in Cambodia 

and available to all, though there are many costs that come up (both official and unofficial) and other 

barriers that prevent children from attending. Children go to school for half a day, either mornings or 

afternoons. Although 80%+ children enrol for primary school, the costs of school equipment, travelling 

to the school and the unofficial fees mean that only 26% start lower secondary school and just 9% start 

upper secondary school. The situation is far worse in rural areas and for girls.   

Mass agricultural poverty is another big challenge Cambodia must face. 80% of the population live in 

rural areas, one of the highest percentages in the world; large proportions of villagers are subsistence 

farmers. In Siem Reap province over 1/3 of the population lives below the official poverty line, existing 

on less than $0.40 a day. This in turn leads to high mortality rates. In Cambodia, 60,000 children die a 

year, many due to water-borne illnesses - 1 in 7 children die before the age of 5. (These figures were 

correct in 2012).  

Education is the key to changing the cycle of poverty that exists and Honour Village as an NGO is striving 

to help this change through working with Sronge Commune where it is based.   
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Cultural Dos/Don’ts   

  

Å Do take your shoes off when entering a building.   

Å When outside of HVC, always ask permission to take photographs of people. No photos at all are 

allowed in Honour Village, except by express request for publicity (we have a dedicated Facebook 

page).  

Å Men should be aware of the discomfort they can cause Khmer women if they are too personal, 

e.g. Patting them on the shoulder, hugging etc. Physical contact is only really made between men 

and women who are in a relationship.   

Å Expect carefully-laid plans to change unexpectedly! The main relevant example for HVC is the 

timetables in government schools. Public holidays are often not officially decided until a week or 

sometimes days before they happen.  

Å Be aware that many Khmer people still answer ‘yes’ to be polite, although the standard of English 

around Siem Reap is quite high.   
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Some Volunteer Questions and Answers  

Can I bring anything useful?  

If you are coming to teach, then here is a list 

of useful resources to bring with you. They 

are also all available in Siem Reap to buy 

during your time (often at a cheaper price.)   

¶ Board markers  

¶ Board rubber  

¶ A set of writing pencils for the class  

¶ Rubber and sharpener  

¶ Ruler, scissors and glue  

As well those basics, if you want to bring any 

additional craft/art activities and resources 

they are always appreciated by the children- 

especially things only available in the western 

world, as Cambodia does not have access to 

many products. A few volunteers in the past 

have found it useful to bring out a budget 

with them (either fundraised or from their 

own money) to buy equipment during their 

volunteering at HVC.   

How much should a tuk-tuk cost?  

About $4 each way from town.   

Where are keys kept?  

Most keys are hanging up in the office or 

teachers’ room.  You will need to ask for the 

key for the outside door to the store 

cupboard.   

Where can I get drinking water?  

We provide a water dispenser in the teacher’s 

room.  

What can I do when not in class?  

Volunteers can arrange activities for any 

children not in class - setting up arts and 

crafts, playing football or basketball or 

reading to children in the library. It is helpful 

to keep children away from classroom 

windows to prevent disruption. The time may 

also be used for lesson planning or any other 

jobs the volunteer has to do. If equipment is 

brought out it must be watched to ensure 

nothing is lost and returned when not in use.  

It is important to supervise the safe use of 

scissors and sharp objects. SCHOOL BAGS 

SHOULD BE SEPARATED FROM THEIR 

OWNERS WHILST IN THE LIBRARY OR 

PLAYROOM!  

What lessons do the children get?  

All the children go to government school for 

half the day plus Saturdays, spending the 

other half at HVC. They all receive one hour of 

English or Khmer, some of them will have 

regular “permissions” to attend government 

school sports etc. during HVC hours.  

What about Maths?  

Most English classes should use number and 

maths as part of the lesson plan. The focus is 

on understanding the basics in order to 

consolidate what they may have learned at 

school.  

What items are not allowed on the site?  

Playing cards, toy guns and matches should 

be confiscated, along with anything that looks 

sharp or likely to cause harm, and taken to 

the office along with the child. Sticks should 

be taken away from children and broken into 

small pieces to prevent ‘recycling’ by other 

children.  

Photography, alcohol, and smoking are not 

allowed on the site. Phones should be used 
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only for emergencies, and never be used in 

class.  

Are there any Health and Safety rules? And 

what about first aid? What can be 

administered to children?  

Cambodia does not have the same standard 

of Health and Safety as you are probably used 

to. It is mainly a matter of common sense. But 

you should NEVER get on a motor cycle if you 

are not wearing a safety helmet. This is now a 

dismissible offence for our Khmer staff, you 

may be asked to leave the project. Please 

make sure your insurance covers you if you 

are driving a motorbike.  

First Aid should always be given by a member 

of staff who knows the child, unless in an 

emergency. If you need to give first aid, 

please make sure you wear disposable gloves. 

No medication of any sort may be 

administered to a child by a volunteer. There 

is a basic first aid kit in the office, ask a Khmer 

member of staff or your Mentors before using 

and ask for the incident book to be filled in. 

Arrangements can be made for any hospital 

visits necessary by seeing Staff or mentors.  

What about accommodation in Siem Reap? 

There are a limited number of cheap rooms 

($60 - $100 per month) available locally 

where many long-term volunteers stay about 

a 3km bike ride from Honour Village. Please 

inform Sylvia or Sean if you are interested. 

HVC is approximately 9km from town, about 

4$ one way by tuk-tuk, where there are many 

types of accommodation to suit your taste 

and budget.  

One of many options for staying when you 

first arrive is at the Golden Takeo Guest 

House   

Email: prom_pov@hotmail.com  

Website: www.golden-takeo-guesthouse-

siem-reap.com 

What about recommended hospitals or 

medical facilities? 

 

¶ Royal Angkor International Hospital 

¶ Reak Smey Angkor International Hospital 

(both on Route 6).  

Although you must pay, if you have 

comprehensive health insurance these 

hospitals are of international standards and 

have the highest quality medical care in Siem 

Reap.  

A British doctor, Dr. Ian Ferguson, consults with 

ex-pats when he is not volunteering. He will 

provide a consultation for around $30 and refer 

on for treatment.  

 

 

  

mailto:prom_pov@hotmail.com
http://www.golden-takeo-guesthouse-siem-reap.com/
http://www.golden-takeo-guesthouse-siem-reap.com/
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Contacts  

Å Phoeng Sothearos, Country Director.  Email: cdirectorhvc@gmail.com   

Å Sylvia McReynolds, Mentor. Tel: 087 81 40 37  

Å Sean McReynolds, Mentor and Volunteer Coordinator.  

Tel: 078 70 19 00   

Email:  sylvia.seanhonourvillage@gmail.com   

  

From the writers...  

  

Thank you for taking the time to read through this handbook. We hope it has helped you to feel 

confident about what to expect and what you can give to this project.   

Volunteering at Honour Village Cambodia is a truly unique experience which gives you the ability to 

share your own knowledge and talents with so many children who want to learn as much as they can 

from you.   

During our time here, every volunteer who has worked with us has remarked on how quickly time flies at 

HVC and how they wish they could extend their stay.   

From our insight we have gained this year we would say to all volunteers to try and create your own 

opportunities to help whilst investing all you have in the ones available to you already.   

¢ƘŜ ŦƛǊǎǘ ǘƘƛƴƎ {ǳŜ ǎŀƛŘ ǘƻ ǳǎ ǿŀǎ άōŜ ŦƭŜȄƛōƭŜ ŀƴŘ ōŜ ǿƛƭƭƛƴƎέΣ ŀƴŘ ƛǘ ƛǎ ǘǊǳƭȅ ǘƘŜ ōŜǎt way to get the most 

out of your time hereτōƻǘƘ ŦƻǊ ȅƻǳǊǎŜƭŦ ŀƴŘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴ ǿŜΩǊŜ ŀƭƭ ƘŜǊŜ ǘƻ ƘŜƭǇΦ   

Many Thanks, Lucy and Trish, Project Trust Volunteers 2012/13.  

 

(Revised Sean McReynolds, March 2019).  


